JOINT MEETING BETWEEN CITY COUNCIL’S EXECUTIVE

AND REPRESENTATIVES OF PARISH COUNCILS

THURSDAY 11 DECEMBER 2003 AT 7.00 PM

PRESENT:

Councillor Mitchelson (Chairman), Councillor Firth, Councillor Bloxham, Councillor Mrs Bowman, Councillor Knapton, 


Mr Moth (Secretary Carlisle Parish Councils Association),


Mrs Holland (Chairman Carlisle Parish Councils Association), Mrs Hetherington (Irthington Parish Council), Mrs Cowper (Irthington Parish Council), Ms Bolton (Dalston Parish Council), Ms Auld (Dalston Parish Council), Mrs Thomas (Hayton Parish Council), Mr Budden (Arthuret Parish Council), Ms Johnston (Arthuret Parish Council), Ms Mitchell (Kirkandrews-on-Esk Parish Council), Mr Hind (Brampton Parish Council), Ms Ritchie (Brampton Parish Council), Mr Cartwright (Walton Parish Council), Mr Hogg (Walton Parish Council), Mr Powley (St Cuthbert Without Parish Council), Mr Dodd (St Cuthbert Without Parish Council), Mr Johnstone (St Cuthbert Without Parish Council), Mr Earp (Carlisle Parish Councils Association), Mr Dearnley (Wetheral Parish Council), Ms Cartach (Wetheral Parish Council), Mrs Watson (Stanwix Rural Parish Council), Mr Nicholson (Stanwix Rural Parish Council), Mr Lee (Burtholme Parish Council), Mr Alecock (Rockcliffe Parish Council), Ms McKenna (Beaumont Parish Council), Mr Roe (Beaumont Parish Council), Mr Little (Orton Parish Council), Ms Reed (Orton Parish Council), Ms Watts (Farlam Parish Council), Mr Bray (Farlam Parish Council), Mr D Sheard (Cumbria County Council)


Carlisle City Council:


Mr Stybelski, Mr Nicolson, Mr Williams, Mr Beaty, Dr Gooding, Mr Beveridge, Mr Egan, Mr Battersby, Mrs Brown, Mr Speirs, Mr Eales, Mr Hardman, Ms Mooney, Ms Hook, Ms Dixon, Mr Dixon, Ms Elliot

1.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were received from Mr D Jacks, Mr A Shaw, Ms J Wilkinson, Mr F Heaton, Councillor J Geddes.

2.
MRS JANE JOHNSTONE

Mrs Jane Johnstone was presented with a gift from the Carlisle Parish Councils Association in recognition of her service to the Association and Parish Councils over a period of 26 years.  Mr Nicholson in making the presentation paid tribute to her enthusiasm and dedication to the work of Parish Councils and commented on her role in progressing improvements to many village halls and facilities for local communities.

Mrs Johnstone replied and thanked all her colleagues and friends throughout the Parish Councils Association and the City Council for their kind thoughts and the present and expressed the hope that they would be able to continue the good work in support of Parish Councils.

3. MINUTES

The Minutes of the meeting between City Council’s Executives, and Representatives of Parish Councils held on Monday 9 June 2003, a copy of which had been circulated, were received.

Subject to the correction of Renumeration Panel in Item 15 to read Remuneration Panel, there were no matters arising.

4.
BURGH BY SANDS DESIGN STATEMENT

Mr C Hardman (Local Plans and Conservation Manager) reported on the preparation of the Burgh-by-Sands Design Statement.  He circulated a copy of the Design Statement and reported that the statement had now been adopted by the City Council as Supplementary Planning Guidance.  He informed the meeting that the Design Statement had come about as a result of work which the Burgh by Sands Parish Council had carried out as part of vital village programme.  He informed Members that the Design Statement would give the local community a say in the way in which development was undertaken in their village as the contents of the statement would be taken into account when dealing with planning applications within the village.  He added that copies would also be given to developers interested in carrying out development within the village.

Mrs Holland questioned whether other Parish Councils interested in pursuing Parish Design Statements would receive support from the City Council and Mr Hardman confirmed that Officer time would be made available.  He added that Officers would also be prepared to attend meetings in support of preparation of Parish Design Statements as the City Council were keen to support such community led initiatives.  

Councillor Mitchelson endorsed the Burgh-by-Sands Parish Design Statement and encouraged other Parish Councils within the City Council’s area to consider a Parish Design Statement or Parish Plan.

5.
REGIONAL GOVERNMENT

Ms L Dixon (Policy and Performance Officer) reported on developments with regard to preparations for a Referendum on Regional Government in the North West and the consultation options which had been suggested by the Boundary Committee for the arrangement of Local Government in Cumbria.  

She informed the meeting that a Referendum was scheduled to be held in October 2004 which would ask two questions, one relating to whether there was support for a Regional Authority for the North West and if so, what arrangements for Local Government would be supported in Cumbria.  

She reminded the meeting that the Local Government Review had arisen as it was the view of the Government that as there were already two tiers of Local Authorities in Cumbria the introduction of a Regional Assembly would mean there was one tier too many.  The Government would therefore abolish the County Council and District Councils in the county and replace those authorities with one level of Local Government.  

She added that the Review of Local Government in the County had commenced on 17 June 2002 and was scheduled to take 12 months to complete.  The draft recommendations for Unitary Local Government in Cumbria and Lancashire had now been released and the Boundary Committee would be sending a leaflet to every household in the County asking for their views.  She further added that the draft report summarising the submissions made, the proposals for Cumbria and Lancashire together with the strengths and weaknesses of each proposal had been circulated to all Parishes and was also available on-line at the Boundary Committees website.  She added that the proposals for consultation gave two options, one for a Unitary Authority based on the whole of the county of Cumbria, the second option was for an Authority based on North Cumbria (Copeland, Allerdale, Carlisle and Eden) and South Cumbria (South Lakeland, Barrow and Lancaster).  She added that a report would be submitted to the City Council on the draft recommendations and the City Council would be responding to those proposals.  

Ms Dixon asked all parishes to consider the matter and respond to the Boundary Committee particularly in respect of the impact of the proposals on local communities and Local Authority engagement with local communities.

6. RURAL VOICE PRIORITIES

Mr D Beaty (Economic Development Manager) reported on priorities and actions arising from the Rural Voice Conference.  He asked representatives of Parish Councils to collect two sets of reports which were available at the meeting.  The first report was Development of Action; re actions arising from the Rural Voice Strategy.  He informed Members that the report would be submitted to a future meeting of the City Council’s Executive but the City Council would appreciate feedback from the Parish Councils on the content of the report.  The second report charted progress over the next twelve months and set out an Action Plan which was due to be reviewed in July 2004 by the Rural Support Group.  He asked Parish Councils to submit their views on both documents by the end of January.  

Mr Beaty added that Claire Rankin the Rural Support Officer was returning to work following a period of sick leave and she could be contacted by e-mail and by her mobile number, copies of which would be circulated to each Parish Council in the near future.

7.
REVIEW OF POST 16 EDUCATION IN CARLISLE

Maggie Mooney (Executive Director) reported on consultations which were currently being carried out by the Learning and Skills Council on a proposal to establish a new independent 6th Form College located in the centre of Carlisle.  She informed the meeting that the Review Report identified 4 options for the future of Post 16 Learning in Carlisle which were:

No change

Introduce collaborative arrangements including joint time tabling arrangements

Establish a new Sixth Form College in a central location with consequential re-designation of 5 schools as 11-16 schools

Establish a new Sixth Form College in a central location with re-designation of 7 schools as 11-16 schools

She added that the Learning and Skills Council took the view that the establishment of a new Sixth Form College would offer the greatest opportunities for all Post 16 Learners in Carlisle and added that views on the proposal to establish a Sixth Form College were subject to public consultation which would end on 31 January 2004.  Ms Mooney added that a number of consultation events had been organised within the Carlisle City Council area including an informal Council meeting which had given the Executive Director of the Learning and Skills Council an opportunity to present his proposals to City Councillors.  She added that a report was to be submitted to the City Council meeting on 13 January when Councillors would consider their response to the proposal.  

Ms Mooney invited representatives of Parish Councils to send their responses on behalf of their own individual Parish Councils to the proposals and added that the Learning and Skills Council were keen to take as wide a range of views on board as possible.  She drew Members attention to the key issues which the Learning and Skills Council were seeking to address as contained in the preliminary notice.  

Representatives commented on the hostile reception to the Learning and Skills Council’s proposals and questioned City Council Representatives on details.  The City Council Representatives commented that they had placed the item on the Agenda as it was felt that the Council as a community leader was well placed to raise awareness of the topic with the Parish Councils but it was a matter for individual Parish Councils to debate and submit their views on what was a significant issue for Residents in the area.    

It was agreed that the Secretary of the Carlisle Parish Councils Association would contact the Learning and Skills Council to seek to arrange an open Presentation for all Parish Councils within the City Council’s area on the proposal to establish a new independent Sixth Form College located in the centre of Carlisle and if possible in order to get a balanced viewpoint he would also seek to arrange representation at that meeting from local secondary schools.

8.
CITY COUNCIL BUDGET 2004/05

The Head of Finance reported on preparations for the City Council’s budget for 2004/05.  She informed the meeting that a report was to be submitted to the Executive on 18 December 2003 and if all spending requests in that report were approved it would give a shortfall on the budget of some £800,000.  She added that the Executive would after considering the above report prepare their draft budget proposals following which there would be a consultation period up until 16 January 2004.  The final decision on the Council’s budget would then be made by the full Council on 12 February 2004.  

The Head of Finance also expressed her appreciation that all Parish Councils had submitted their Parish Precepts on time and added that there had been an average overall increase in Parish Precepts of 13.3% from last year.

Councillor Mitchelson added that following the approval of the Executive’s draft budget on 18 December 2003, leaflets would be made available for interested parties to submit their comments to the Executive prior to the final budget being considered by Council in February 2004.  The Leader added that whilst there would be a shortfall of £800,000 if all bids were approved, the Executive were working towards agreeing a budget which would give a rise in Council Tax as near to the rise in inflation.

9.
HOUSING ISSUES

Councillor Mrs Holland informed the meeting that Housing was a major concern for all Parish Councils and she was sure that housing issues would figure highly on the list of priorities arising from the Rural Voice Strategy.  She commented that there were several housing issues and highlighted affordable housing in the Rural Area for young people.  She added however that there were several areas which could be looked at including investigating measures such as introducing a Planning Condition requiring local occupancy of barn conversion.  In terms of funding, she noted that in 2004/05, there would be additional funding arising from the decision on Council Tax subsidy for second home owners and she asked the City Council to consider using that extra money to address housing issues in the rural area.  She also added that there were opportunities for parishes to work closely with the Housing Associations to provide Housing Associations with the information which they required to strengthen the case for new builds in the rural area.  

Parish Representatives also highlighted projects which were being carried out in the district including the Affordable Housing for Under-25 year olds Project which was being carried out in Dalston Parish.

Mr Eales commented that with regard to the planning issues, affordable housing policies were included in the Local Plan already and the issue of barn conversions was something which could be addressed through the Local Plan process.

Richard Speirs reminded the meeting that whilst the Council had sold its housing stock to Carlisle Housing Association it was still the statutory body responsible for housing strategy and still had a role in balancing the housing market.  He informed the meeting that funding for housing was now dealt with at a regional level and affordable rural housing was recognised as a problem.  However, there was a need for adequate housing needs information to be provided to enable the Housing Associations to secure funding.  Housing Associations would be unable to secure funding unless they could show that there was housing need.  Parish Councils could assist in demonstrating that there was a housing need in their individual parishes by carrying out the housing surveys to produce the information which would help the Housing Associations develop their case for new builds in rural areas.

Representatives from Parish Councils commented that one of the criteria which Housing Associations now used to allocate houses was for an applicant to demonstrate need and if that person lived outside the Parish but could show a greater need than a person from the Parish then they would have priority in the house allocation.  If Housing Associations were requesting Parish Councils to support them in the provision of details such as Housing Need Surveys, then the Housing Associations should also recognise the Parish Councils’ responsibility to the people of the Parish when making their allocations.

Councillor Bloxham commented that the Housing Corporation would put funding for housing into areas on the West Coast of Cumbria, the National Park and the Longtown area and it was important for Parishes outside those areas to draw up details of housing needs in their individual parishes and send copies of those Need Surveys to both the City Council and the Housing Corporation.

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive commented on the role which the Carlisle Housing Association played in the provision of housing in the City Council’s area and suggested that a representative from the Carlisle Housing Association could be invited to a future meeting.  Members commented that there was however no mention in the Carlisle Housing Association’s budget and framework of any new builds and that framework and plan covered a 30‑year period.  Members commented on the impact, particularly in the rural areas of a rapidly diminishing stock of Council houses as a result of Right to Buys.

Planning Issues
Councillor Dalton raised a number of issues relating to planning approvals and the enforcement of planning conditions and sought further information on the Council’s role in enforcement.  

The Head of Planning Services reported that the City Council had two Planning Enforcement Officers who carried out work to check whether developments complied with conditions which had been attached by the Council's Planning Committee.  He also added that in addition to the Planning Enforcement Officers, Building Control Officers, when they were inspecting sites, also checked to see whether conditions were being complied with.  The Head of Planning Services further added that if Parish Councils were aware of Planning Conditions which were not being complied with, then he would appreciate information which could then be followed up by his staff.  

He commented on proposals to amend current system to ensure all applicants were made aware of the conditions which were being attached to permissions and also proposals to inform applicants that the planning approval was subject to conditions and if those conditions were not complied with then the permission was not valid and that would be revealed in future searches on the property.  

The Head of Planning agreed to circulate the Direct Line number of the Council’s Enforcement Officer to all Parish Clerks.

Brown Field Sites
In response to questions from Parish Council Representatives, Mr Eales reported that the interim policy on working towards a national target for brown field sites arose in the Carlisle and District Local Plan, which incorporated advice contained in the Regional Planning Policy Guidance.  He informed the meeting that this effectively reduced the target for housing in the Carlisle district from an overall target of 400 to 315 new builds per year.  The County Structure Plan included provision for 65 new builds in the rural area and 250 new builds in the urban area, whereas the actual construction was running at 150 new permissions in the rural area and the City Council needed to address that imbalance.  He noted that there had been inconsistency in dealing with Brownfield sites but the Council's Development Control Committee were looking to amend the Interim Housing Policy and whilst he recognised the current concerns he anticipated that the Interim Housing Policy Statement would clarify matters.

Area Working
The Town Clerk and Chief Executive had circulated a copy of Report CE.23/03 on proposals for Area Working.  He informed the meeting that there had been considerable discussion within the City Council about the arrangements which could be put in place within the Council for Area-Based Working and added that the Best Value Review on Democratic Engagement, which was currently being carried out, was likely to support Area Working.  He commented that the County Council had already established a series of Neighbourhood Forums to support County Council Members and informed the meeting that the Council’s Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee and the Executive had considered the proposal and recommended that the City Council should join with the County Council’s Neighbourhood Forums thereby enabling elected Members from all Wards within the City to join together with their County Council Members to deal with City and County Council issues locally.

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive highlighted the relationship which the City Council enjoyed with Parish Councils in the Rural Area and commented on the need to ensure there was minimum bureaucracy with efficient, transparent and accountable decision-making. 

He commented that the pattern of Wards in the Urban area lent itself to this proposal but there were differences with the Ward boundaries for the City and County Council in the rural area.  He added however that it was not envisaged that this would undermine the relationship which presently existed between the City Council Members and Parish Councils and in the rural areas Councillors would be able to choose whether they went to the Neighbourhood Forum and/or the Parish Councils.  

He informed the meeting that it had been recommended that this report be adopted for a trial period and he sought views on the matter prior to the subject being discussed by the City Council’s Executive on 18 December 2003.  He added that there was already experience of similar arrangements in the Copeland area although he added that procedures and a Scheme of Delegation would have to be drawn up to enable decisions made by Neighbourhood Forums re allocating grants etc to be carried out.  He referred to the budget which the County Council already provided for their Neighbourhood Forums and added that there was some grant monies available in the City Council which if it was allocated across all Wards would release a further £2,000 - £3,000 per Ward.  However the City Council may have to consider the level of budget in the near future.  He added that it was envisaged that the proposals would reinforce the neighbourhood structure and would not seek to replace or challenge the Parish Councils place in the democratic process.

Councillor Mrs Holland expressed concern with a number of issues including funding and the concept of Neighbourhood Forums which she felt had little accountability and were operated according to the whim of the individual County Councillor.  

Parish Council representatives also commented that whilst there was experience of some individual Neighbourhood Forums working well the City and Parish Councils already enjoyed a good relationship and that should be left intact and not changed.  

Parish Council representatives also commented that the parishing of the urban area was something that should be encouraged.  The Town Clerk and Chief Executive invited the Parish Councils to submit their views on the parishing of the urban area for the City Council to consider.

The Secretary of the Parish Councils Association agreed to discuss further with the Town Clerk and Chief Executive proposals for urban parishing early in the New Year and he also highlighted concerns with the impact which the proposals for joint area working might have on the relationship between the City Council and the Parish Councils and the inconsistencies in approaches between different Neighbourhood Forums.  He then expressed satisfaction with the way in which the City Council presently administered its grants budget.  

Mr Sheard, Cumbria County Council, commented on the operation of Neighbourhood Forums and added that one of the principles in organising the Forums was that each Forum should work in the way that most suited them hence each Neighbourhood Forum operated in its own way and style and he looked forward to City and County Council matters being discussed at Neighbourhood Forums.  He added that County Councillors welcomed the fact that the Neighbourhood Forums were flexible and not rigid and he also highlighted the approximate £300,000 which was administered in grants monies throughout the district via the Neighbourhood Forum.  He commented that at present it cost the County Council approximately £150,000 to operate the Neighbourhood Forums.

10.
QUESTIONS

On behalf of the Wetheral Parish Council Clive Moth, Secretary of the CPCA, read out a letter thanking Alistair Davies, the Council’s IT trainer, for the training which had been delivered to Parish Clerks.

Councillor Lee from Burtholme Parish Council reported that 2006/07 would be the 700 year anniversary of when King Edward I ran his court from the Lancercost Priory and he asked the City Council to take a lead on exploiting the tourist opportunities arising from that Anniversary for the area and in particular in Burtholme, Carlisle, Wetheral and Burgh by Sands.  The Leader of the City Council agreed to follow up the suggestion and involve the Tourism and Communications Units from the City Council.  

Councillor Dearnley from Wetheral Parish Council informed the meeting of the number of road traffic incidents on the stretch of the A69 from the junction with the M6 motorway to the roundabout at Brampton.  It was the view of the Wetheral Parish Council that that section of the A69 should be detrunked in favour of the road which runs between the roundabout at Brampton, past the Airport to the Linstock roundabout.  He commented on discussions which had been held with the Highways Agency regarding this matter and added that he had now been informed that the Highways Agency could only deal with operational details of the trunk roads and had advised him to write to the Government Office for the Northwest.  The Government Office for the Northwest had informed him that any request for the detrunking of the A69 would need the backing of the Highways Agency and the County Council.  He asked the City Council for their assistance in pursuing this matter.  Representatives from Hayton Parish Council endorsed the request from Wetheral Parish Council.  Representatives from Stanwix Rural Parish Council were not in favour of the proposal.

Mike Battersby commented that he was aware of the concerns of the Hayton and Wetheral Parish Councils and was also aware of the views of Parishes on the alternative route.  It was the City Council’s view that there may be some grounds to seek a review of the status of the roads between Brampton and Carlisle and agreed that he would seek a meeting to discuss the issue with the County Council and relevant parishes.

Mr Sheard suggested that as a result of the Carlisle Northern Development Route there may be a need for an overall review of the links between Carlisle and the North East however the business case for the Carlisle Northern Development Route included provision for the maintenance for the A689 and Longtown Road and suggested that any review should await the commencement of the Carlisle Northern Development Route when a review of the overall network could be carried out.

Councillor Bloxham noted that City Council Officers were alert to the problem and would ask the County Council to carry out a review of the route between Carlisle and Brampton along with representatives of the Parish Council.

Ms Mitchell, Kirkandrews-on-Esk, commented on the volume of correspondence/information which was circulated from the City Council to Parish Councils and suggested that greater use be made of e-mail technology.  It was agreed that Parish Clerks would look at the information which was dispatched from the City Council with a view to recommending the information which could, in future, be sent by e-mail.

11.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING

It was noted that the date of the next meeting would be arranged for mid‑summer and would be organised by the Parish Councils Association.

(The meeting ended at 9.20 pm)
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